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 BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION

                       CLAIM NO. F711206

THEODORE HOLMES, 
EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

TYSON POULTRY, INC., 
EMPLOYER RESPONDENT

TYNET CORPORATION,
INSURANCE CARRIER/TPA                                  RESPONDENT

                
                  OPINION FILED AUGUST 8, 2011                    
       
A hearing was held before Administrative Law Judge Chandra Hicks, 
in Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas.

The claimant was represented by Mr. Steven McNeely, Attorney at
Law, Little Rock, Arkansas. 

Respondents were represented by Ms. E. Diane Graham, Attorney at
Law, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

                     STATEMENT OF THE CASE

     A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on June 27,

2011, in Little Rock , Arkansas.  A Prehearing Telephone

Conference was conducted in this case on October 4, 2010.  A

Prehearing Order was entered in this claim on that same date. 

This Prehearing Order set forth the stipulations offered by the

parties, the issues to be litigated, and their respective

contentions.

     The following stipulations were submitted by the parties,

either in the Prehearing Order or at the start of the hearing, as

the following are hereby accepted:
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1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-insurance carrier relationship

existed at all relevant times, including September 19, 2006, when

the claimant sustained a compensable back injury at L4-5 level.

3.  The claimant earned sufficient wages to entitle him to

the maximum compensation rates for 2006($488.00/$366.00).

     4.  The claimant’s healing period ended on or before March

31, 2008 for this compensable back injury at L4-L5 level.   

5.  The respondents have paid medical expenses, temporary

total disability benefits, and permanent partial disability

benefits equal to 8% to the body as a whole in the amount of 

$13,176.00.

6.  This claim for benefits at the L2-3 level has been

controverted in its entirety.       

7.  The parties agree to stipulate that Arkansas Code Ann.

§11-9-411 applies in this matter.   

     By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated at 

the hearing were as follows:

1.  Compensability of the claimant’s alleged injury at the

L2-3 level.

2.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional benefits for the

compensable L4-L5 level alone.

3.  Temporary total disability from April 1, 2008, to a date
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yet to be determined, for the claimant’s alleged injury at L2-3 

level.

4.  An attorney’s fee.   

The claimant’s and respondents’ contentions are set out in

their respective Responsive Filings.  These are hereby incorporated

herein by reference. 

     The documentary evidence submitted in this case consists of

the hearing transcript of June 27, 2011, and the documents

contained therein.   

The following witness testified at the hearing: the 

claimant.                        

                           DISCUSSION

     At the time of the hearing, the claimant was 60 years old.  

He graduated from high school.  The claimant began working for 

Tyson’s in approximately 2001.  He worked as a machine operator and

in maintenance.  At the time of his compensable injury in 2006, the

claimant’s job title was maintenance mechanic.   

    According to the claimant, prior to September 16, 2006, he

worked 52 to 54 hours a week for the respondent-employer.  He 

worked mostly as a line mechanic, repairing, and performing

maintenance work.  The claimant was required to do climbing, 

lifting and crawling under the space.  He worked at the North

Little Rock plant, where they process chickens.  

     He testified:
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Q And just tell the Judge what happened on September the
16th, 2006 that caused the injury.

A I was working on the line, repairing the line, went over
-- I was kneeling in a kneeling position on one knee.  I was
working on the line, finished repairing, went to get up, and
my right -- my left foot slipped as I was getting up.  And
when it slipped, this leg here gave out, too (indicating).
And I did like, whatever you want to call it, split, or
whatever you want to call it.  But I went down, and I bumped
my butt, the bone back there.  And basically that's what it
was, and it just took all the feeling out when I hit the
floor.

Q When did you start having problems and discomfort at that
point?

A Immediately, after I fell, immediately after I fell.

Q What part of your body?

A Leg, lower back, groin area, and my leg.

Q Which leg, sir?

A Left.

Q Okay.  And the claim was accepted, and you received some
medical treatment at St. Vincent's, Rutherford.  You
eventually had a surgery by Dr. Bruffett, correct?

     
     A    Yes.

     He stated that he underwent surgery in the late fall of 2007.

According to the claimant, since the time between his fall and the

surgery, he has continued to have the same problems.  The claimant

testified that he continues with sharp pain down his leg, the

bottom of his feet,  the groin area, his thigh area and his lower

back.  He denied that his pain ever moved or changed locations.

The claimant stated that his pain has pretty much been continuous

since his surgery.
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     The claimant testified that before his injury, he was pretty

much the perfect picture of health.  The only medication he was

taking was high blood pressure medication.  According to the

claimant, he was agile, moving around and in good shape. However,

since his accident, the claimant stated that it makes it difficult

for him to get up and move around.  He has soreness and there are

ordinary things that he is unable to do. The claimant further

explained that he has difficulty walking.  

    Although the claimant did not recall when he last saw Dr.

Bruffett for treatment, he admitted that it has been a while, a

couple of years.  The claimant testified that Dr. Roberts is his

family doctor.  He agreed that after his surgery, Dr. Bruffett sent

him back over to Dr. Roberts for pain medication.  According to the

claimant, Dr. Roberts gave him Hydrocodone and Celebrex.  The

claimant essentially testified that after Celebrex was taken off

the market, Dr. Roberts prescribed other medication for him.

According to the claimant, these medications help take away his

pain and help him make it through the day.

     The claimant denied being involved in any accidents since his

injury of 2006.  He denied ever being completely pain free since

2007.  The claimant admitted that he has not worked anywhere since

he last worked at Tyson’s.  He admitted that he draws Social

Security Disability benefits.

     He testified:
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Q -- is there anything you can think of that you can do for
eight hours straight as far as work right now?

A Oh, man, I've been thinking about it.  I've thought about
trying something, and I just, I just don't -- I don't see it.
If I get out and do yard work, I'm down for the next couple of
days.  Two or three days I'm in the house.  I can't hardly get
around.

Q And so that the Judge is clear, the problems and
symptomology you're feeling in your back after that surgery in
the fall of '07, explain to the Judge the similarities between
-- through now.  Did it change?  Did it get worse?  How --

A I'm going to go on a limb and say I think it's getting
worse, because it's to the point where now, you know, it kind
of scares me.  You know, I don't know.  You know, I look at
myself a year or two years down the line, I'm thinking am I
going to be able to get up and function at all.  It gets just
that bad sometime.

     On cross examination, the claimant agreed that he stated 

before the September 16, 2006 injury, he was not taking any

medication except for high blood pressure medication.  

     Upon further questioning, the claimant testified:

Q We've introduced into evidence, your attorney and I, a
medical record from your family doctor, Dr. Roberts.  It's
found at Joint Exhibit, pages one and two --

A Uh-huh.

Q -- and it's dated about four months before your work-
related injury, in May of 2006.  And it says that you're on
Naproxen, which is a muscle relaxer.  And it also says that
he's prescribing you on that visit Hydrocodone.  And he gives
an assessment of hypertension and lumbago.  Do you recall
having back problems before this injury?

A No.

Q And being on muscle relaxants and being on pain
medication?

A No.  Dr. Roberts?
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Q Yes, sir.  Do you recall that?

A No.

     He agreed that he last worked for Tyson’s in June of 2008.

The claimant admitted that after his injury of September 16, 2006,

he continued to work at full duty up until he had the surgery. 

     The claimant stated:

Q Okay.   Now, initially, as I understand it, the plant
nurse referred you to a Dr. Newbern, and then he wound up
referring you to Dr. Rutherford.  And then Dr. Rutherford
referred you to Dr. Bruffett --

A That's correct.

Q -- does that sound right?

A Yes.

Q Okay.  And then Dr. Roberts is your family doctor, who
you saw before this injury, correct, and you have seen him
since this injury?

A No, not before the injury, no, ma'am.

Q Well, yes, sir, you did see him before the injury.

A No, you said that.  I didn't tell you I --

Q You didn't see Dr. Roberts before the injury?

A No.

Q I thought you told your attorney under oath that he had
been your family doctor for ten or twelve years?

A He has been my family doctor ten or twelve years.

Q But you didn't see him before you had the injury?

A Oh, yeah, before the accident?  

Q Yes, sir.
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A Okay.  I got the wrong -- I'm sorry.

Q I'm sorry, I got --

A No, that's my fault.  I misunderstood.  

Q Sometimes I confuse myself, sir.  I apologize to you.

A Okay.  Yes, ma'am.

      The claimant agreed that Dr. Rutherford performed some tests,

and then referred him to Dr. Bruffett.  He admitted that Dr.

Bruffett did some conservative treatment, but wound up performing

surgery on October 17, 2007. He agreed that this surgery was

performed at the L4-5 level.  According to the claimant, the

surgery did not help at all. The claimant agreed that he had

physical therapy before and after the surgery, and this did not

help.  He further agreed that he had some injections before and

after surgery, but these did not help him either. 

      According to the claimant, after his surgery, he was off work

for a short period of time, and then Dr. Bruffett returned him back

to work with some restrictions.  The claimant essentially agreed

that he worked for the respondent-employer another eight to six

months or so at partially light duty and partially regular duty. He

admitted that at one point afer this surgery, Dr. Bruffett released

him to return to work at his regular job.

     The claimant admitted that at the end of March of 2008, Dr.

Bruffett gave him a permanent impairment rating.  The claimant

further admitted he was aware that Dr. Bruffett had a another MRI
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performed which showed a disc protrusion or a herniation at the L2-

3 level.  

     The claimant testified:

Q All right.  And then this impairment rating that Dr.
Bruffett gave you was for the L4-5 level and this new L2-3
level.  Are you aware of that?

A Yes, ma'am.
        
     He admitted to receiving temporary total disability 

compensation, permanent disability benefits and short-term

disability benefits.  The claimant admitted that when he took off

work in June of 2008, it was his family doctor, Dr. Roberts that

took him off work. At which point, he drew the short-term

disability benefits.          

     Upon further questioning, the claimant testified:

Q And you don't recall at all Dr. Bruffett prescribing you
muscle relaxants and Hydrocodone before you had this injury?

A Dr. Bruffett?

Q I mean, not Dr. Bruffett, I'm sorry, Dr. Roberts.

A Not before I had the injury, no, ma'am.

     A review of the medical evidence of record demonstrates that

on May 26, 2006, the claimant saw Dr. Kevin Roberts for refills on

his medications.  He assessed the claimant with “Hypertension and

Lumbago,” for which he prescribed Hydrocodone and Lisinopril.   

     On October 9, 2006, Dr. Reginald Rutherford wrote the 

following:
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Mr. Holmes is seen for EMG left leg.  He injured his back on
9-19-06 when his left leg slipped out from under him.  He
reports pain involving the left hip and thigh.  He was off
work for four days.  He has been treated with physical therapy
and anti-inflammatory medication without benefit.  On
examination he has normal strength and hypoactive but
symmetrical reflexes on testing knee and ankle jerks.  Stance
and gait are unrestricted.  Mr. Holmes has been referred
regarding possible sciatica.

It is too early for electrodiagnostic testing to be
diagnostic.  It takes one month following injury for EMG to
prove positive if radiculopathy or sciatica is present.  Mr.
Holmes’electrodiagnostic study will be rescheduled for October
19, 2006.  While this is outstanding he will undergo an MRI
study of the lumbar spine which is complimentary to
electrodiagnostic testing regarding concern regarding
sciatica.

An EMG report dated October 18, 2006, states, in pertinent

part:“The nerve conduction study and needle examination are normal.

This does not exclude lumbar nerve root irritation.  MRI study of

the lumbar spine remains recommended.”

     On November 1, 2006, Dr. Rutherford reported the following in

a clinic note:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  MRI study of the lumbar
spine demonstrates disk bulges at L3/4 and L4/5.  This results
in lateral recess and foraminal stenosis bilaterally.  Overall
changes are worse on left than right.  This could be the basis
for Mr. Holmes’ left thigh pain related to nerve root
irritation.  Either level could be responsible for symptoms.
In the exiting nerve root at L3/4 is the L3 nerve root and at
L4/5 the L4 nerve root.  Either of these could result in left
thigh pain.  The only means available to ascertain whether or
not this is responsible for symptoms is selective sequential
nerve root blocks targeting the left L3/4 level on one
occasion and left L4/5 level on another occasion.  This is
diagnostic and if it proves of benefit may as well prove
therapeutic.  This will be scheduled with Little Rock Pain
Management.  Mr. Holmes will require a follow up appointment
upon completion of the above diagnostic testing.  This will be
personally discussed with Little Rock Pain Management in
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advance of the appointment once approval has been secured.

     Dr. Carlos Roman performed an L3-4 selective nerve root block

with steroid injection, on November 20, 2006.  The claimant’s final

diagnosis was “Lumbar radiculopathy and foraminal stenosis.”

    In a clinic note dated December 15, 2006, Dr. Rutherford 

wrote:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  He has had one selective
nerve root block.  I am not certain as to the level or if this
resulted in resolution of leg pain.  At present his only
complaint is back pain.  He does not require a second
selective nerve root block based upon his response from the
first.  The only thing further required at this point is
physical therapy through HealthSouth to address his residual
low back pain.  Clinical follow up will transpire upon
completion of his therapy.  Mr. Holmes is currently working
regular duties and may continue to do so without change.

     On January 29, 2007, Dr. Rutherford stated:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  Physical therapy has been of
limited benefit. He does report prolonged pain relief
following taking one Darvocet.  This resulted in pain free
status for three days.  He is not taking an anti-inflammatory
at present.  Celebrex 200 mg twice per day with food coupled
with prn use of Darvocet will be prescribed.  Mr. Holmes will
be seen in follow up in one month to review his response to
the above medication.

     The claimant next saw Dr. Rutherford for follow-up on February

28, 2007.  At that time, the claimant continued to experience

intermittent low back pain.  This was worst with change in

position.

     Dr. Rutherford wrote the following on May 22, 2007:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  He continues to experience
fluctuating low back pain.  He reports recurrence of left
thigh pain.  He will proceed to a lumbar epidural steroid
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injection targeting the L4/5 level which will be arranged with
Dr. Schlesinger. Celebrex 200 mg twice per day and Hydrocodone
5/325 one tablet twice per day remain of benefit.  Both will
be continued.  Mr. Holmes is working regular duties and may
continue to do so without alteration.

     
     The claimant underwent an epidural steroid injection at L5-S1,

on June 6, 2007.  The claimant was assessed with “Lumbar disc

displacement.”

     On August 10, 2007, the claimant underwent a lumbar myelogram

with the following impression:

There is an extradural ventral and left lateral defect at L4-
L5.  Moderate degenerative disc disease with hypertrophic
osteoarthritis is seen at this level and mild degenerative
disc disease is seen at L3-L4 with a mild ventral defect at
this level.

     Also on that same date, the claimant underwent a 

postmyelogram CT of the lumbar spine with MRP coronal and 

parasagittal reformations, with the following impression:

Mild degenerative disc disease at L3-4 and moderate
degenerative disc disease at L4-5.

There is an osteophyte that arises from the vertebral body
articular endplate margin on the right that projects into the
intervertebral foramina but does not appear to contact the
existing L3 nerve root.

There is mild to moderate concentric disc protrusion at L3-4
and coupled with ligamentum flavum hypertrophy causes
borderline spinal stenosis.

At L4-5 there is a moderate broad based left paracentral/left
lateral disc which appears to impinge on the left L5 nerve
root in the lateral recess with nerve appearing swollen. 

     Dr. Rutherford wrote the following on August 20, 2007:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  Lumbar myelogram with post-
myelographic CT demonstrates disk herniation at L4/5
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lateralized to the left with potential impingement left L5
nerve root.  Nerve root is felt to be swollen.  This warrants
surgical consultation with Dr. Wayne Bruffett.  This will be
scheduled.  Mr. Holmes continues to work regular duties and
may continue to do so without altercation.  He will continue
to take Celebrex and Hydrocodone as required for pain control.

     An MRI of the lumbar spine was performed on September 25, 

2007, with the following impression:

Foraminal protrusion of disc, possibly a small volume
extrusion at L3-L4 to the right of midline contributing to a
moderate (approaching severe) foraminal stenosis.

There is no high-grade formainal stenosis on the left side for
the lumbar nerve roots.  Mild-moderate foraminal narrowing for
the left L2 nerve root related to facet arthropathy.

Advanced arthritic change in the lumbar spine facet joints
from L2-L3 through L4-L5.

At L4-L5, there is a stenosis of the lateral recess on the
left at the level of the disc interspace although the lateral
recess is widely patent just below and just above the disc
space.  Conceivably this could contribute to the impingement
of the L5 nerve root and correlation with the clinical
assessment is essential. 

     On October 1, 2007, the claimant saw Dr. Wayne Bruffett for 

an initial office visit.  His chief complaint was left hip and leg

pain.  Dr. Bruffett reported, in relevant part:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:
Mr. Holmes is 57 years old.  His primary care physician is Dr.
Kevin Roberts.  He is referred to me by Dr. Rutherford.
He sustained a work injury about a year ago.  Since that time,
he has had pain down his left leg.  He has obtained an up-to-
date MRI scan and is here for review of this.  He has had some
injections which were helpful, but the relief was only short-
lived.

                              *****

IMPRESSION:
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Lateral recess stenosis, L4-5, with L5 radiculopathy.

PLAN:
I think Mr. Holmes is probably symptomatic from nerve root
compression in the lateral recess at L4-5.  I talked to him
about different treatment options.  He wants to look into
surgical treatment.

I think he would benefit from a decompression at L4-5.  I may
or may not have to remove any disc.  He understands the goal
of surgery is to relieve the pressure off the nerve root and
help with the pain in his hip and down his leg.  This not an
operation for back pain.  He understand that I can do this as
an outpatient or as a 23-hour observation.  He lives here in
town, and he would just as soon have it done as an outpatient.
I discussed the risk of surgery, such as bleeding, infection,
neurologic injury, dural injury, persistent symptoms, and
perioperative events that can occur, such as a heart attack,
stroke, blood clot or even death.  We will try to get things
arranged for him.

I talked to him about the anticipated recovery time.  If there
is sedentary light duty available, he might be able to go back
to that as early as two weeks.  It all depends on if I have to
take out much disc or not.

     The claimant underwent surgery with Dr. Bruffett on October 

17, 2007, in the form of “Laminotomy decompression L4-5, on the 

left.”  According to this operative report, the claimant had a 

preoperative diagnosis and postoperative diagnosis of “1. Herniated

nucleus pulposus, L4-5 on the left with lateral recession stenosis.

2.  Facet arthropathy.”          

     On November 2, 2007, the claimant saw Dr. Bruffett for follow-

up of his status post decompression for stenosis.  At that time,

the claimant’s leg pain was much improved.  However, he continued

to have some discomfort in his groin and anterior thigh on the left

side.  
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    According to an office visit note, the claimant returned to 

see Dr. Bruffett on December 3, 2007.  The claimant was noted to

have continued pain in his left groin and left thigh and hip.  Dr.

Bruffett’s impression was, “Status post decompression for

stenosis.”

     The claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar spine on December

12, 2007, with the following impression:

1.  Status post left L4 laminectomy with encasement of left L5
nerve root in the lateral recess.  No recurrent disc
herniation.

2.  Right L3 nerve root impingement in the neuroforamen at L3-
L4 level secondary to a right foraminal disc protrusion with
associated annular tear.

3.  Moderate left L2-L3 foraminal narrowing produced by disc
bulge/osteophyte complex formation with left L2 nerve root
impingement.

4.  Degenerative disc disease at L3-L4 and L4-L5.  Bilateral
facet arthropathy from L2-3 through L4-L5.

     On December 14, 2007, Dr. Bruffett wrote:

HISTORY:
Mr. Holmes underwent a decompression at L4-L5 on the left for
an L5 radiculopathy.  This was on 10/17/2007. I think this
relieved his shooting pain down his leg.  However, afterwards,
he began to develop pain in his left thigh and somewhat his
groin.  I recommended an MRI to evaluate this further.  He now
returns after having obtained that study.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:
There is really no change in his exam.

RADIOGRAPHIC REPORT:
His MRI report is reviewed.  I wish I had the films.  In
looking at this and comparing to his prior MRI report, it
looks like there is now some bulging of the disk in the
foramen at L2-L3 that could impinge upon the left L2 nerve
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root.  Otherwise, there are some right sided changes that I do
not think are clinically relevant.  There is evidence of his
previous surgery.

IMPRESSION:
1) Foraminal disk protrusion, L2-L3, with possible L2
radiculopathy.
2)  Status post decompression at L4-L5.

PLAN:
Mr. Holmes’s pain now seems to be more in an L2 distribution.
I have spoken with him about further treatment options.  I
would recommend a selective nerve root block at L2 on the
left.  I will see him back ten days or so after this is done.
He says he needs some more Celebrex, and I will give him a
prescription.  I think he is getting a bit depressed with all
this.  That is probably normal, given the fact that he is not
able to work.  I have talked to him about going back to work
with some light duty, but he says he still has to have times
when he lays down, and he really cannot do that at work.  He
is not trying to get out of work, but he just does not feel
that he is going to be able to go there and do much of
anything.  I will keep him off for the time being.  His case
manager was here today.

     The claimant saw Dr. Rutherford for follow-up on  January 9,

2008.  Per a clinic note of that date, Dr. Rutherford reported:

Mr. Holmes is seen in follow up.  He has undergone surgery
L4/5 level under Dr. Bruffet’s direction.  This has alleviated
his sharp shooting pain down the leg.  He has residual pain
left thigh.  Post operative MRI imaging revealed possible
impingement left L2 nerve root.  Dr. Bruffett has recommended
a selective nerve root block left L2 nerve root.  I would
fully concur with this.  When Mr. Holmes was seen he requested
a prescription for Flexeril.  He takes approximately one pill
a week.  A non-renewable prescription for 30 tablets was
issued.  He is to follow up with Dr. Bruffett upon completion
of the selective nerve root block if approved. 

     The claimant underwent a left L2 selective nerve root block,

on January 14, 2008, which was performed by Dr. Gary Frankowski.

His impression was “Lumbar radiculopathy.”
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     Dr. Bruffet opined the following on January 30, 2008:

PAST MEDICAL HISTORY:
His past medical history is reviewed in his chart and is
unchanged.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:
There is really no change in his exam.

RADIOGRAPHIC REPORT:
I reviewed his

IMPRESSION:
Foraminal disk protrusion at L2-L3 on the left with L2
radiculopathy.

LAN[sic]
Mr. Holmes says that the injection helped him for a few days.
I would say it was diagnostic, but not therapeutic.  At least,
I have a little more confidence that this is his problem.  I
have talked to him about options for treatment.  We could just
leave this alone and continue medications.  We could try
another injection.  We could try some other nonoperative
treatments or we could consider surgery.  He says he does not
really want an injection at this point, and he does not want
further surgery at this point.  He wants to try to go back to
work, and I think that is fine.  I am going to give him a
release to go back on Monday to his regular job.  I will see
him back in a month and see how he is doing.

     Dr. Bruffett wrote the following on August 13, 2008:

HISTORY:
Mr. Holmes returns and says that he feels his condition is
worsening.  He has tried to continue to work, but his symptoms
just got worse and worse.  Dr. Roberts, his primary care
physician, too him off work, and that seems to have helped his
symptoms.  However, he says he cannot just live life sitting
down.  He has pain in his back, around his hip and into his
groin and thigh on the left side.  His leg pain seems to be in
an L2 distribution.  It think this is related to disc
osteophyte complex in the foramen at L2-3 on the left.  He is
status post decompressive surgery L4-5.

PAST MEDICAL HISTORY:
Past medical history is reviewed in the chart and updated.



18

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:
There is really no change in his exam.

IMPRESSION:
Probably symptomatic L2 radiculopathy due to disc herniation,
L2-3.

PLAN:
I told Mr. Holmes we could consider further nonoperative
treatment or we could consider surgery again.  I think he has
had rather exhaustive nonoperative care.  He has had probably
6 injections: 3 before his surgery and 3 afterwards.  I am not
sure that doing more injections is really going to help him
long term.  We could consider surgery at L2-3.  I would have
to look at a new MRI scan before making any determination on
that.  I have told Mr. Holmes that since he is not really
interested in surgery I do not think we need to get an MRI.
He says he wants to consider this option.  He understands that
surgery is not going to help his back pain.  My goal is to get
the pain out of his hip and thigh.  He says any relief would
be appreciated.

     An addendum of the MRI from December 12, 2007, demonstrates:

PROCEDURE: Addendum of the MRI from 12/12/2007

COMPARISON: 10/25/2006

FINDINGS:
The described changes at L3-L4, L4-L5, and L5-S1 are stable
when compared to the prior exam.

The left foraminal disc protrusion described at L2-L3 on exam
of 12/12/2007 was not present on the exam of 10/25/2006

The documentary evidence demonstrates that the claimant began

treating with his primary care physician, Dr. Kevin Roberts in May

of 2009, primarily for refills on his pain medications.    

     Dr. Bruffett wrote the following on April 18, 2011:

Dear Yvonne:

I have received your correspondence dated 03/22/2011,
regarding Mr. Theodore Holmes.  I have also reviewed his last
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MRI report. 

I would say with a reasonable degree of medical certainty that
his pain which he is suffering from now and requiring narcotic
medication is related to his problems at the L3-4 and L2-3
level and not from the area of prior surgery at L4-5.

     On June 6, 2011, it appears that Dr. Roberts authored 

a handwritten note wherein he stated, “To Whom it May Concern: Mr.

Holmes takes chronic medication for his chronic back pain from his

injury.”    

                           ADJUDICATION 

A.  Compensability

     Arkansas Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) defines "compensable

injury" as:

     (i) An accidental injury causing internal or external
      physical harm to the body or accidental injury to
      prosthetic appliances, including eyeglasses, contact
      lenses, or hearing aids, arising out of and in the
      course of employment and which requires medical
      services or results in disability or death.  An injury
      is "accidental" only if it is caused by a specific
      incident and is identifiable by time and place of
      occurrence[.]     

      A compensable injury must be established by medical 

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D).  The claimant must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury. Ark. Code Ann.§

11-9-102(4)(E)(i).  

     The law is settled that if an injury is compensable, then 

every natural consequence of that injury is also compensable.

Martin Charcoal v. Britt, 102 Ark. 252, 284 S.W. 3d 91 (2008).  
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The basic test is whether there is a causal connection between the

two episodes.  Wackenhut Corp. v. Jones, 73 Ark. App. 158, 40 S.W.

3d 333 (2001).  The determination of whether a causal connection

exists between the two episodes is a question of fact for the

Commission to determine.  Jeter v. B.R. McGinty Mech., 62 Ark. App.

53, 968 S. W. 2d 645 (1998).  

     It is undisputed that the claimant injured his back on 

September 19, 2006, when his left leg slipped out from under him.

The claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury to his back

at the L4-5 level during this accidental incident.  

    The respondents have paid medical expenses, temporary total

disability compensation, and permanent partial disability benefits

equal to 8% to the body as a whole.

     The instant claimant now contends that the protruding disc at

the L2-3 level is a compensable consequence of the original injury,

or alternatively is a compensable gradual onset injury resulting

from the claimant’s compensable injury and his light duty return to

work effort.

     An MRI of the claimant’s back was performed on October 25, 

2006.  Thereafter, the claimant underwent another MRI of the lumbar

spine, on December 12, 2007.  

     This MRI demonstrated, in pertinent part, “Moderate left L2-L3

foraminal narrowing produced by disc bulge/osteophyte complex

formation with left L2 nerve root impingement.”  
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     In comparing the two MRI’s, Dr. Alexander opined in an 

addendum from the MRI of December 12, 2007, the follwoing: “The left

foraminal disc protrusion described at L2-L3 on exam of 12/12/2007

was not present on the exam of 10/25/2006.”

     After observing the claimant’s demeanor during the hearing, 

and when comparing his testimony to the documentary evidence, I find

that the claimant was not a credible witness.  Specifically, 

although the claimant testified that the only medication he was

taking prior to his injury was high blood pressure medication, the

medical evidence demonstrates that the claimant treated with Dr.

Roberts on May 26, 2006.  At that time, Dr. Roberts assessed the

claimant with   “lumbago,” for which he was prescribed Hydrocodone.

The claimant also testified that he did not recall Dr. Roberts

having prescribed him Hydrocodone prior to his injury.      

      Nonetheless, considering that the new abnormalities at the L2-

3 level were not present in October of 2006, the degenerative nature

of these findings, and in light of all the foregoing, I am persuaded

that it would require an impermissible degree of speculation and

conjecture to conclude that the claimant’s current back complaints

are related to the event of September 19, 2006.  Conjecture and

speculation, even if plausible, cannot take the place of proof.

Dena Construction Co. v. Herndon, 264 Ark. 791, 575 S.W. 2d 155

(1979). 

     In sum, based on my review of the evidence, the claimant has
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failed to prove by a preponderance of the credible evidence that he

sustained a compensable consequence back injury at the L2-3 level,

while in the course and scope of his employment with the respondent-

employer during his work incident of September 19, 2006.

Specifically, the claimant has failed to establish a causal

connection between the back abnormalities identified in the MRI of

December 12, 2007, and the fall at work on September 19, 2006.

     Under these circumstances, based on the record before me, 

I further find that the claimant failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence all of the statutory elements of compensability, for

a compensable consequence injury to his back at the L2-3 level.

     For the same reasons set out above, the claimant has also 

failed to prove a gradual onset injury to his back.  In addition,

the claimant failed to present any evidence demonstrating his work

duties were of a rapid-repetitive nature.    

     As such, this claim must be, and is hereby respectfully 

denied and dismissed in its entirety.  Accordingly, the remaining

issues relating to temporary total disability compensation and an

attorney’s have been rendered moot and not discussed herein this

opinion.

B.  Additional Medical Treatment for Compensable L4-5 Level Alone

     An employer shall promptly provide for an injured employee 

such medical treatment as may be reasonably necessary in connection

with the injury received by the employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §
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11-9-508(a).  

    The claimant bears the burden of proving that he or she is

entitled to additional medical treatment.  Dalton v. Allen Eng'g

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W. 2d 543 (1999).

    Here, the parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable back injury at the at the L4-5 level, on September 19,

2006. The claimant underwent back surgery with Dr. Buffett on

October 17, 2007, at L4-5 due to “a herniated nucleus pulposus, L4-5

on the left, with lateral recession stenosis.” 

     He has also undergone steroid injections and physical therapy

treatment. Despite these treatments the claimant testified that

since his fall and the surgery, he has continued with same problems.

    An MRI performed on December 12, 2007 revealed, in relevant

part:

2.  Right L3 nerve root impingement in the neuroforamen at L3-
L4 level secondary to a right foraminal disc protrusion with
associated annular tear.
3.  Moderate left L2-L3 foraminal narrowing produced by disc
bulge/osteophyte complex formation with left L2 nerve root
impingement.

     The parties also stipulated that the claimant’s healing period

ended on or before March 31, 2008 for this compensable back injury

at L4-L5 level.  Since this time, the claimant has been receiving

medications for his back symptoms from his primary care physician,

Dr. Roberts. 

     On April 18, 2011, Dr. Bruffett opined that the claimant’s need

for narcotic medication is not from the area of the prior surgery
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at L4-5.

     Based on all of the foregoing, I find that the claimant’s need

for narcotic medication and/or any other additional medical

treatment is not causally connected to the claimant’s compensable

back injury at the L4-5 level.

    While I recognize the claimant may be entitled to additional

medical treatment after the healing period has ended, however, such

need has not been demonstrated here.  

   Hence, the claimant’s need for continuing treatment is not

causally connected to his back injury at the L4-5 level.  Rather the

claimant’s continuing need for treatment is for a noncompensable

level, at L2-3.   

     I realize that Dr. Roberts has opined that the claimant takes

chronic medications for his chronic back pain from his injury,

little weight has been attached to this opinion concerning the new

findings at the L2-3 level.  

             FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

     On the basis of the record as a whole, I make the following

findings of fact and conclusions of law in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-704.

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has       
    jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-insurance carrier relationship    
    existed at all relevant times, including September 19,  
    2006, when the claimant sustained a compensable back 

         injury at L4-5 level.
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3.  The claimant earned sufficient wages to entitle him to the
         maximum compensation rates for 2006($488.00/$366.00).

     4.  The claimant’s healing period ended on or before March 
         31,008 for this compensable back injury at L4-L5 level. 

5.  The respondents have paid medical expenses, temporary
         total disability benefits, and permanent partial 
         disability benefits equal to 8% to the body as a whole 
         in the amount of $13,176.00.

6.  This claim for benefits at the L2-3 level has been
         controverted in its entirety.       

7.  The parties agree to stipulate that Arkansas Code Ann.
         §11-9-411 applies in this matter.

8.  The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the  
    evidence that he sustained a compensable consequence back
    injury or/gradual onset injury at the L2-3 level.

9.  The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the 
         that additional medical treatment is reasonably necessary
         for his compensable back injury at the L4-L5 level.   
 
    
                                           ORDER

     For the reasons discussed herein this Opinion, this claim 

must be, and hereby is, respectfully denied.

     All issues not addressed herein are expressly reserved 

under the Act.

     IT IS SO ORDERED.

        

                                 __________________________
        CHANDRA HICKS

Administrative Law Judge
CH/dk


